
$2.3 billion jobs and infrastructure
boost for Western Australia

The Turnbull and McGowan Governments have reached agreement on a substantial
$2.3 billion road and rail infrastructure package for Western Australia which
will be included in the federal Budget on Tuesday.

The significant agreement will provide a major boost to WA’s local economy,
with 6,000 jobs expected to be created as a result of the 17 new projects.

The package includes a $1.6 billion investment from the federal government
and $745 million from the state government.

The total $2.3 billion State-Federal package includes:

$1.86 billion reallocated from the Perth Freight Link project (including
$1.2 billion in federal funding);
$211 million from savings on existing road projects; (including $166
million in federal funding)
$226 million from the latest federal government GST top-up payment for
Western Australia

The WA Infrastructure Package includes the following road projects:

Armadale Road/North Lake Road (Kwinana Freeway) – Constructing bridge
and collector roads (Project Costs: $237 million)
Leach Highway (Carrington Street to Stirling Highway) – Upgrade to High
Street (Project Costs: $118 million)
Fiona Stanley Hospital & Murdoch Activity Centre Access from Kwinana Fwy
& Roe Hwy – (Project Costs: $100 million)
Roe Highway (Kalamunda Road) – Constructing Grade Separated Intersection
(Project Costs: $86 million)
Reid Highway (Altone Road to West Swan Road ) – Constructing Dual
Carriageway (Project Costs: $70 million)
Wanneroo Road (Ocean Reef Road) – Constructing Grade Separated
Intersection (Project Costs: $65 million)
Wanneroo Road (Joondalup Drive) – Constructing Grade Separated
Intersection (Project Costs: $50 million)
Kwinana Freeway (Russell Road to Roe Highway) – Widening of Northbound
Lanes (Project Costs: $49 million)
Kwinana Freeway (Roe Highway to Narrows Bridge) – Implementing Smart
Freeways (Project Costs: $47 million)
Mitchell Freeway (Cedric Street to Vincent St) – Widening of Southbound
Lanes (Project Costs: $40 million)
Kwinana Freeway (Manning Road) – Constructing Freeway On-Ramp (Project
Costs: $35 million)
Outback Highway Seal Priority Sections (Project Costs: $33 million)
Wanneroo Road (Joondalup Drive to Flynn Drive) – Constructing Dual
Carriageway (Project Costs: $31 million)

http://www.pm.gov.au/media/2017-05-07/23-billion-jobs-and-infrastructure-boost-western-australia
http://www.pm.gov.au/media/2017-05-07/23-billion-jobs-and-infrastructure-boost-western-australia


Karel Avenue (Farrington Road to Berrigan Drive) – Upgrades (Project
Costs: $15 million)
Bunbury Outer Ring Road – Planning Work (Project Costs: $12.5 million)
Woolworths Drive/Hale Road Intersection Upgrade (Project Costs:
$600,000)
METRONET – Denny Avenue and Davis Road (Armadale Rail Line) Level
Crossing Removal (Project costs: $62 million)

In addition, a combined $1.2 billion will be allocated towards the State
Government’s METRONET project, including, subject to positive business cases
$700 million from the federal government towards future METRONET projects
like the Thornlie and Yanchep line extensions and a further $86 million
towards other METRONET related projects.

As part of the overall package, the Australian Government will also provide
$44.2 million towards regional road projects to improve regional road safety
across Western Australia.

Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull said that both governments had worked
together to deliver the best possible outcome for Western Australia and will
continue to do so.

“We recognise the priorities of the new WA State Government and will work
with them to deliver high quality outcomes for Western Australia,” Mr
Turnbull said.

“In particular, the State Government’s METRONET initiative fits in well with
my Government’s Smart Cities agenda, and we will continue to work with the
Premier and his team to help make it happen,” he said.

Premier Mark McGowan said the substantial package will help ease congestion,
improve road safety and generally improve connectivity across Perth and
Western Australia.

“This package will deliver a significant jobs boost across Western
Australia.” Mr McGowan said.

“We’re getting on with the job and delivering on our promises to the people
of Western Australia, delivering new job creating and congestion busting
projects.”

There will also be other opportunities for Western Australia to access
federal funding towards vital productivity enhancing and congestion busting
infrastructure. 



Interview with Bret Baier, Fox News

PRIME MINISTER: The strength of our Alliance is enduring. It’s been built on
millions of relationships, of connections between Australians and Americans
over so many years. 100 years of mateship – ever since the Battle of Hamel 99
years ago, in every major conflict Australians and Americans have fought side
by side.

Last night of course, we were commemorating the Battle of the Coral Sea, that
moment in 1942 where brave Australian and American sailors and aviators
turned the tide for war in the Pacific and saved Australia, and saved the
Pacific for freedom. That was the turning point, the “hinge of fate” as
Churchill described it.

BRET BAIER: You’re very active with US forces, really all around the world.

PRIME MINISTER: Yep.

BRET BAIER: In fact, military ties are one of the closest, with any other
ally, that we have. So when that phone call happened and the coverage of it
happened, it took people by surprise. When you saw that and heard that, what
was your reaction?

PRIME MINISTER: The call was courteous, it was frank and forthright as you
would expect between very good friends. That’s how good friends should talk
to each other, and the reporting was wildly exaggerated – as the President
observed last night, and as he’s observed in the past. We are very close
friends, Australians and Americans.

The President and I had our first meeting together in person, we have a lot
of friends in common and we have similar backgrounds in business. We got on
so well.

BRET BAIER: The genesis of that phone call and the coverage of it had to do
with the deal you struck with the Obama administration. The Trump
administration is holding up to that deal.

PRIME MINISTER: Yes, we thanked the President for his commitment to that.

BRET BAIER: They didn’t like it. Clearly.

PRIME MINISTER: Yes, clearly that’s right but we thanked them for their
commitment to the arrangement we had with his predecessor.

BRET BAIER: Some of the President’s supporters look at your immigration
policy and say: “That’s what we want. That’s what we’d love to have” Your
immigration policy essentially says if someone comes in illegally, they have
to leave?

PRIME MINISTER: We are a very, very multicultural society. We have achieved
that with a remarkable degree of harmony. Now a foundation of that, is the
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public having absolute confidence that their government and their government
alone, determines who comes to Australia, how long they stay, the terms and
conditions on which they stay. That is our sovereign right and our sovereign
responsibility. So we have a generous humanitarian program, but we say: “If
you seek to come to Australia unlawfully, with a people smuggler, you will
not succeed.” Full stop. That is absolutely, absolutely fundamental.

BRET BAIER: You sympathise with the President on this issue? I mean he’s kind
of selling it that way, as you talk about it.

PRIME MINISTER: The proposition that the government elected by the people
should decide who comes into a country and the terms on which they come, is
fundamental. It’s a fundamental sovereign right of any nation.

BRET BAIER: Your region is obviously a focus for the US, with all that’s
happened with North Korea. Do you get a sense that the diplomatic efforts,
economic pressure, diplomatic pressure, is having an effect in countries in
your region, when it comes to North Korea? Is it moving the needle,
especially with China?

PRIME MINISTER:  Yes, I think it’s very clear that the North Korean regime’s
reckless and dangerous provocation must stop. It is a real threat to peace
and stability in the region and indeed in the world. The country with the
greatest leverage on North Korea, by far, is China. The eyes of the world are
on Beijing. Beijing has to bring that pressure to bear to stop this
escalating threat to peace in the region.

And you have seen action on the part of China and you have seen the
resentment, bitter resentment expressed by the North Korean government
against China. I think that is actually a good sign, because it shows that
China is bringing influence to bear on North Korea. ‘So far, so better’.
There’s some progress being made but a lot of work needs to be done.

BRET BAIER: It has always been, that getting China to move has been tough for
the US, on this particular issue. Is this different this time?

PRIME MINISTER: Well time will tell. I think it’s important to understand
that North Korea is not a client state of China in the way say East Germany
was of the Soviet Union. So the Chinese have found plenty of frustrations in
dealing with North Korea over the years. They’ve endeavored to encourage Kim
Jong Un’s father to follow the Chinese model of development. They didn’t have
enough success there. They’ve had no success with the son.

Having said that, having said all of that, the reality is that the Chinese
economic relationship is overwhelmingly the greatest with North Korea. It is,
China has, the greatest leverage and therefore the greatest responsibility.

BRET BAIER: You have a unique relationship with China, obviously do a lot of
trade with them. Is China a partner or an adversary? Or both?

PRIME MINISTER: (Laughs)

We have a very important economic relationship with China, but it’s a



relationship that goes well beyond economics. It is built on thousands if not
millions of people-to-people ties as well. Our largest, our most substantial
economic relationship overall is with the United States. The United States is
our ally. That alliance is the bedrock of our national security and it is
vital, that alliance is vital for the security of Australia and the United
States. So we have a good friend in Beijing and we have a strong, enduring
ally in Washington.

BRET BAIER: Your perception of President Trump? Do you think that he values
personal relationships more than other world leaders?                        
                                                                             
                                                                      

PRIME MINISTER: Well I wouldn’t like to compare him with other world leaders,
but I would say that clearly he values personal relationships. He is a very
warm leader, a very warm person, with a very personal approach. That’s been
his business style, it’s something I understand very well. But we both
understand the importance of trust and the importance of that personal human
connection that is critical to strong relationships.

BRET BAIER: When he invited the leader of the Philippines to the White House,
Duterte, what was your take?

PRIME MINISTER: Well the Philippines is a vitally important country, nation
in our region, the Asia Pacific. We have strong ties with the Philippines on
so many levels. Naturally the United States will be reaching out to and
dealing with and connecting with all of the nations in the region. So of
course.

BRET BAIER: The criticism was that it wasn’t projecting, standing up for
Western values in the region.

PRIME MINISTER: That is a matter for the President to raise with his
counterpart at the appropriate time, but the fact remains that it is in the
national interest of my country, Australia, and indeed in the national
interest of the United Sates to have strong engagement with all of the
nations in the Asia Pacific. That includes of course, the Philippines.

BRET BAIER: What keeps you up at night?

PRIME MINISTER: Well there’s plenty to worry about.

(Laughter)

I can tell you, it’s very important to give this advice to everybody, very
important if you’ve got big decisions to make, to make sure you get your
sleep. But no, in terms of the national security issues, the two that are
most pressing at the moment are in my mind, the North Korean situation –
which we’ve spoken about – and also the continued battle to destroy the
terrorists in the Middle East and indeed, around the world. This struggle
against terrorism, against this violent extremism, manifested not exclusively
but substantially by ISIL or Daesh, the destruction of ISIL in the field is
of vital importance for our safety at home in Australia, and here in the



United States and right around the world.

BRET BAIER: Mr Prime Minister, thanks for the time.

PRIME MINISTER: Thank you. 

Remarks at Morgan Stanley Business
Breakfast New York City

PRIME MINISTER: Well thank you all very much for being here for this
breakfast. We’ve got such a lot to discuss. I’m delighted that there’s so
many great Australians, captains of industry, here in New York. I’m looking
at two great exports in front of me, Robert Thomson and James Gorman alone.
And of course Greg Norman, who was getting a lot of sympathy last night with
the crutches.

GREG NORMAN: I still couldn’t get a handicap.

(Laughter)

PRIME MINISTER: Well the President figured that he might be competitive as
long as you’re stuck with the crutches. But anyway, still, we’ve got our
Budget next week. As you know, we have had a long 26-year run of
uninterrupted economic growth in Australia. We’ve gone through a remarkable
transition from an unprecedented, once-in-a-generation, perhaps almost once-
in-a-century, mining boom. Because of the diversified nature of our economy
we did not have the hard landing that many economists predicted. I’m sure
none from Morgan Stanley, James.

(Laughter)

They would’ve nailed it every time, I’m sure. But anyway, the key thing for
us is to maintain that strong economic growth. We see that as being founded
on that combination of open markets, strong infrastructure investment, strong
incentives for private investment. As you know, we’re watching with great
interest the President’s agenda to cut business taxes here in the United
States. Of course that’s part of a global trend. We’ve already succeeded in
cutting company tax for companies with turnover of $50 million or less. We
have the rest of our business Enterprise Tax Plan reform agenda underway.

So, a lot to do, a big Budget next week. We are absolutely committed to
maintaining that strong economic growth, a diversified economy, open markets,
the trade with our region which has done so much, because of its
diversification, to give us that continued growth despite the downturn,
inevitable, in the mining investment boom. So, a lot to discuss and thank you
very much again James for hosting us here for this breakfast.New Your
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Doorstop – New York City

PRIME MINISTER: Well, we’ve had a very good meeting here this morning, here
at Morgan Stanley, which it’s head of course, James Gorman, is an Australian.
We’ve had a good discussion with a number of business leaders about
investment in Australia, about the state of the global economy, prospects for
growth both here and in our region. A very constructive discussion.

I have to say that the contribution Australians make to business and
enterprise in the United States is very, very strong.

Of course we saw that last night too at that wonderful, warm evening, where
we acknowledged and thanked those great veterans of the Battle of the Coral
Sea, that battle where Australian and American sailors and aviators turned
the tide of war.

To see those men of the Royal Australian Navy, the United States Navy,
standing there, so proud, receiving the thanks of everybody in that room and
all Australians and Americans, for what they did when they were just
teenagers – 17, 18 years of age. Those guys turned the tide, saved Australia,
turned the tide of war and began the return of the United States and her
allies, Australia and others, to recapture the territories taken so
dramatically by the Japanese in the first part of the war.

So it was a wonderful, warm evening, for the thanks and recognition of those
veterans. Of course it was great for Lucy and I to meet with the President
and Mrs Trump. Again, that was more family than formal. It was a very, very
warm encounter and a great evening.

JOURNALIST: Could you please just flesh out what you spoke about with the
President? The main topics and what you discussed?

PRIME MINISTER: We discussed a whole range of issues. Of course, the big
national security issues – North Korea, the Middle East in particular. We
talked about the relationship, the alliance, we talked about its history and
its strength, its enduring strength. We talked about the economy. We talked
about trade and investment. We talked about tax. So it was a good, broad
discussion. We talked about immigration, as the President acknowledged. So it
was a good, broad discussion.

But above all, it was an opportunity for us to get to know each other face-
to-face. We have backgrounds that are similar in many respects, businessmen
that found our way into politics. We’ve also got a lot of friends in common
too. So it was very, very warm – as I said – more family than formal.

JOURNALIST: On immigration, did he ask your advice on how Australia has
managed to stop the boats? And on Islamic State, did you discuss the timeline
to defeat the terrorists in the Middle East?
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PRIME MINISTER: Well can I just say on migration, Australia’s policies are
well understood. Of course, we talk about our immigration policies which are
built on a foundation of saying that it is the sovereign right of the
Australian Government – elected by the Australian people – to decide who
comes to Australia and how long they stay and the terms and conditions on
which they stay. So that is our sovereign right.

We are the most successful multicultural society in the world. That is my
claim as Australia’s Prime Minister. The foundation of that is a migration
system in which the Australian people have confidence that their Government
is completely in control of. That is what we’ve established and that is what
we maintain and that is what’s understood by others.

But we don’t ever presume to advise or counsel other countries on how they
should manage their affairs. That is a matter for them. But the principles of
our immigration policies and our border policies are very, very well
understood.

JOURNALIST: The President has some interest in adopting some similar
policies?

PRIME MINISTER: Well again, I’m not going to buy into American domestic
policy. But our policies, our approaches are very well understood and have
been successful.

JOURNALIST: What was the message from CEOs here to you Mr Prime Minister,
about Mr Trump’s economic agenda?

PRIME MINISTER: The move to reduce business taxes is really welcomed. This is
an absolute, proven recipe for stronger economic growth. You know, this is
why of course in Australia we have an Enterprise Tax Plan where we are
reducing company tax progressively from where it is or has been, from 30 per
cent down to 25 per cent. As you know, we’ve secured passage through the
Senate of legislation to reduce tax down to 25 per cent over time for
companies with turnovers of $50 million a year or less. Collectively, that
includes firms, businesses, that employ around half the Australian workforce,
the private sector workforce. So that’s a substantial reform. We’ve got
further to go.

Now, why do we seek to reduce company tax? Why does the Trump administration
seek to reduce company tax? It’s pretty simple. If you increase the return on
investment, you get more investment. If you get more investment, you get more
employment.

That is why, right around the world, business taxes have been reduced. You’ve
seen what’s happened in the UK, it’s heading down to 18 per cent. You’ve seen
what’s happening with candidate Macron in the French presidential elections,
promising to reduce company tax even further than is already underway in
France. Around the world, it’s a global trend to reduce business taxes in
order to promote more investment and hence more employment.

JOURNALIST: Prime Minister, you’re heading back for the Budget, and on just a



domestic matter, reports in the weekend papers that you’re going to put a ban
on television gambling advertising up until 8:30 at night and five minutes
before and after the start of play. Is that true and do you expect a big
blowback from the sporting codes and the TV networks?

PRIME MINISTER: Well, parents around Australia will be delighted when they
know that during football matches, cricket matches and live sporting events
before 8:30, there will be no more gambling ads. You know, there are no
gambling ads allowed before 8:30 generally, but there’s been an exception for
a long time, of live sporting events.

Now what has been, what is being announced, is an agreement to ban gambling
ads prior to 8:30 during live sporting events other than racing. This will be
welcomed by Australian parents right around the country.

JOURNALIST: Did the President discuss with you increasing Australia’s
military commitment in the Middle East as we really try to obliterate Islamic
State?

PRIME MINISTER: We didn’t discuss any changes to our respective commitments,
or at least to Australia’s commitment in the Middle East. As you know, we
have a very intense engagement with the United States on these matters. We
have the third-largest foreign commitment to the battle against ISIL in the
Middle East. Our forces are working together and integrated intimately, as I
saw when I visited our forces in Iraq and Afghanistan just in the lead-up to
Anzac Day. I thanked them for their services and I met US commanders there.
The cooperation, collaboration, could not be closer.

JOURNALIST: Prime Minister, can you give us an indication of the differences
between a meeting with President Obama and a President Turnbull (sic)?

PRIME MINISTER: Well the two Presidents are obviously very different men. But
I have been delighted and honoured to meet with each of them. The
relationship between Australia and the United States, the alliance, is so
strong, so enduring. It’s built on millions of people-to-people ties. It is
family and in many respects of course, it is a family matter.

It is built on almost a century of shared service and sacrifice. You know
from the mud of the Battle of Hamel in 1918, when American forces were led
into battle by the great Australian General John Monash, to victory again,
another battle that started to turn the tide of war. From then through to the
waters of the Coral Sea to the sands of the Middle East today, Australians
and Americans stand shoulder-to-shoulder, in freedom’s cause, today as their
parents and grandparents did before them. As we always will.

Because we are two nations united by a commitment to shared values; freedom,
democracy, the rule of law. Values we cherish so much, that we will always be
prepared to fight for them. Thank you very much.



Address at the 75th Anniversary of the
Battle of the Coral Sea Commemorative
Dinner

PRIME MINISTER:

Thank you very much. Thank you.

And thank you Mr President and Mrs Trump for your warm family welcome to New
York.  Lucy and I are honoured to be here. It is always wonderful to be back
in this city and it is wonderful to meet your family, to be here with our son
and our son-in-law, it has been a great evening and thank you so much.

And well done, congratulations – it is always good to win a vote in the
Congress, or the Parliament as we call it.

And I’ve got to say, it is always reasonably satisfying to win a vote when
people predict you’re not going to win it too. So keep at it. It is great.
Well done Mr President.

There are so many distinguished guests here tonight – I want to thank you all
so much for joining us and in such a great cause.

But there none more distinguished than the Veterans of the Battle of the
Coral Sea. From the Royal Australian Navy Rear Admiral Andrew Robertson, Norm
Tame, Gordon Johnson, Bill White, Derek Holyoake and from the US Navy John
Hancock, Wendell Thrasher and Roger Spooner.

Gentlemen we salute you and we thank you. And I have to say you’re all in
great shape. You’re all in great shape!

Earlier this week in Townsville we thanked and welcomed Cecil Wizwell, 93
years young, who served on the USS Lexington as a 17-year-old.

Now, 75 years ago the Japanese advance seemed unstoppable.

Their infamous surprise attack on Pearl Harbour had sunk or disabled much of
the United States Pacific Fleet – with the notable exception of the carriers.

The impregnable fortress of Singapore had fallen.

The Royal Navy’s battle ship Prince of Wales and the battle cruiser Repulse
had been sunk by Japanese bombers off the coast of Malaya. HMAS Perth and USS
Houston had been sunk off Java as had the carrier USS Langley.

Most of Australia’s army was either fighting in the Middle East or were
prisoners of the Japanese.

Darwin, as Andrew reminded us, had been bombed. Indonesia, then the Dutch
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East Indies was taken, as was the north coast of New Guinea and the great
naval base of Rabaul.

And Japan’s next inexorable advance was to seize Port Moresby in New Guinea,
from which it would isolate Australia, take us out of the war, to be invaded
as and when it suited the convenience of the new masters of the Pacific.

And in so doing deprive the United States of the forward base from which to
mount its counter attack.

These were dark days indeed.

But then, as so often today, it was signals intelligence that cut through the
darkness. From Melbourne, American and Australian code breakers revealed the
Japanese plans to the Pacific Commander Admiral Nimitz.

Nimitz sent two carrier task forces led by USS Lexington and the USS Yorktown
into the Coral Sea. They were joined by another Task Force led by the
Australian cruisers HMAS Australia, HMAS Hobart and the United States ship
Chicago.

For the first time, Australian ships were under the overall command of the
United States Commander, Rear Admiral Fletcher, and within Task Force 44
itself, Australian Rear Admiral John Crace commanded American ships.

Unity of purpose, unity of command, shared and collaborative signals
intelligence – the Battle of the Coral Sea took to the water and the sky, the
mateship that had fought and won the Battle of Hamel 99 years ago.

The victory in the Coral Sea was the first setback to the Japanese in the
Pacific War, the Moresby invasion force was turned back and by sinking one
and damaging two Japanese carriers, it laid the foundation for the decisive
victory at Midway a month later.

Churchill called this time the ‘hinge of fate’ and he was so right. The
‘hinge of fate’ turned to victory for America, Australia and our allies.

But it had a high price. The aircraft carrier USS Lexington was lost, as was
the destroyer USS Sims and the tanker USS Neosho – over 600 American and
Australian sailors and airmen died to secure that victory.

Our nations’ freedom was secured by the bravery of the men on those ships and
the pilots who flew through everything the enemy and the weather could throw
in their way.

Now this evening, President Trump and I have discussed the bond our great
nations forged in freedom’s cause – from the battlefield of Hamel nearly one
hundred years ago to our forces fighting side-by-side in the Middle East at
this very moment.

And as we reflect on the Battle Coral Sea we are reminded of how the
stability and prosperity of our region over so many decades has been secured
and is secured today by the United States. A commitment to the peace



stability, the rule of law in our region renewed by President Trump for which
we thank you sir.

Each of our great nations defines its national identity, not by race or
religion or ethnicity as so many others do, but by a commitment to shared
political values, as timeless as they are inclusive – freedom, democracy and
the rule of law.

Shared values. A shared destiny.

Fiercely competitive, we always want to win, but we know we are always more
assured of winning when we are fighting together.

We are confident and we trust each other – that is why the United States is
the largest foreign investor in Australia and the United States is our
largest overseas investment destination.  And as we have heard from Anthony
about to become even larger.

And this relationship is built on the work of millions of Australians and
Americans – many of whom here with us tonight – creating thousands of jobs in
the USA and in Australia.

Today together we condemn and resist North Korea’s reckless provocation. We
fight together in Iraq and Afghanistan to defeat and destroy the terrorists
who threaten our way of life.

From the mud of Hamel to the waters of the Coral Sea to the sands of the
Middle East today, Australians and Americans stand shoulder to shoulder
defending our freedoms.

Recently, I travelled to Baghdad and Kabul to visit our troops and to
commemorate Anzac Day.

I brought with me the gratitude of our nation.

And the certain knowledge that we best honour the service and sacrifice of
generations past by supporting the servicemen and women, the veterans and
their families of today.

I commend the board of the Australian American Association – Chairman
Jennifer Nason and President John Berry – for their initiative in launching a
new Veterans Fellowship Fund tonight and I thank you all for being so
generous. 

The proceeds from this evening’s dinner will enable a new generation of
Australian and American veterans to be recognised for their service, and
rewarded with the experience of earning a degree in either Australia or the
United States.

We thank all those Australians and Americans who served— and remember the
more than 600 who died—in the Battle of the Coral Sea.

And to all those who serve in the United States and Australian defence



forces, we honour you, we thank you, you and your families – with your
courage and your service, you keep us free.

Thank you.

[ENDS]


